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 Academic Senate

ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING

Friday, March 13, 2009

Ka’a’ike 105

1:30 p.m. to 3:30 p.m.

Minutes 

Present: Leinani Sakamoto, Lillian Mangum, Dorothy Pyle, Kathy Fletcher, Dorothy Tolliver, Peter Fisher, Elaine Yamashita, Donna Harbin, Kate Acks, Mikahala Helm, Tiffany Iida, Kulamanu Ishihara, Ron St John, Lynn Yankowski, David Grooms, Jan Moore, Lisa Deneen, Bert Kikuchi, Carlton Atay, Julie Powers, Maggie Ward, Elisabeth Reader, Jung Park, Gayle Early, Tim Marmack, Lee Stein, Maggie Bruck, Jill Fitzpatrick, Lei Ishikawa, Colleen Shishido, Renée Riley, Dawn Freels, Ohua Morando, Mary Farmer, Steve Farmer, Sally Irwin, Bruce Butler, Chuck Carletta, Ellen Peterson, Mark Hoffman, Robyn Klein, Jon Lightfoot, Cynthia Foreman, Crystal Alberto, Elisabeth Armstrong, Molli Fleming, Joyce Yamada, Stuart Zinner, Richard Hill, Alf Wolf, BK Griesemer, Noreen Erony, Rosie Vierra, Emerson Timmins, Kyle Takushi, Denise Cohen, Kari Luna, Kristi Ishikawa, Margaret Christensen, Teresa Shurilla, Cindy Yamamoto, Delena Fujioka, Leah Haywood, Robert Santos, Jennifer Owen, Ryan Daniels, Kalei Ka‘eo, Sharon Gibson, Kathleen Mumford, Jennifer Egami, Susan Tokunaga, Ben Marquez, Cyrilla Pascual, Lorelle Peros, Daniel Kruse, Carol Petith-Zbiciak, Ann Emmsley, Rafi Boritzer, Solange Alzamora, Linda Fujitani, Deb Winkler, Kahele Dukelow, Ki‘ope Raymond, Anne Scharnhorst, Eric Engh, Laura Lees, Michele Katsutani, Donna Haytko-Paoa, Susan Nartatez, Ann Emmsley, Nancy Johnson, Chris Speere, and Melissa Yoshioka

I. Called To Order 1:36 p.m.

II. Reading & Approval of Minutes – 02/13/09

III. Unfinished Business

· Molokai Update – D. Haytko-Paoa

Donna Haytko-Paoa reported VP John Morton supports Molokai land acquisition in Bill. 

IV. New Business

· Proposed Health Center Fee Increase

Denise Cohen proposed a $2.00 increase (increasing the total Health Center fee from $6.00 to $8.00) per semester to hire extra help to approve all health clearances, free exams, and free STD testing. 

Maggie Bruck moved to approve the proposed $2.00 increase health center fee. Kate Acks seconded the motion. The motion passed. 

V.  Discussion: Two to Four Year Transition

Michele Katsutani prefaced the discussion by restating the mission of the senate according to the charter, providing blank sheets for anonymous comments, and a list of rules for a respectful, open and transparent discussion.

Discussion included the following: 

· We are not addressing a particular motion at this time. 

Our role in MCC’s inevitable evolution to four-year degree:

· MCC’s evolution to a four-year degree is inevitable and we need to be in control of this. 

· We really have to think about are we committed to make this process happen and work when we need to accreditation in 2012. 

· County wide plan is to establish a four-year institution in Maui County. The goals set ACT 51 University of Hawaii community colleges will offer two and four year degrees. 

· Many other county goals out there have never been funded or fully carried out. The concept of our offering four-year degree is fantastic, but the reality is are we prepared to meet this?

Teaching degree implications:

· Does this mean all undergraduate programs need to be taught by master’s degrees? Teri Canon was very clear to state that if, for example, automotive requires degree, that will be the required teaching degree. 

· Will the administration help in faculty achieving higher degrees if it is needed in our fields? Currently, the admin supports 6 credits per semester and only if the program has financial resources to support this. 

Other models of two-year and four-year split institutions:

· Our accrediting agency is the only one that is split two-year and four-year. Other commissions accommodate and allow offering of the two types of degrees. 

· Originally two separate institutions, HCC was forced to be a separate college in Hilo and the allocation of resources of Hawaii CC suffered. Hawaii CC was later invited to join UHCCs again. The lesson seems to be that we will really need to communicate how we will allocate resources. 

· Community College baccalaureate degrees are a growing trend in education. Not as a transformation from a two to four year institution, but rather reflects a movement in education to help students be work ready. This could be an opportunity for us to meet the needs of community in a new way. 

· In California, the CCs are governed by state law. The Senior commission didn’t want to deal with CCs because they didn’t want to deal with state law. In the senior commission, as in most commissions across the country, the institution tells the commission what the institution mission is. It is not determined by the commission. Then the commissions asks you to explain how you are going to do this structurally. The second is to explain are you doing what you say you are doing. For example, if we have five four-year degrees, our library will need to address those five four-year degree library needs. 

Resources:

· This has been going on for quite a while, what has the admin done to help move us to be 4-year ready in terms of library and other services. In the future, I would not approve another 4-year degree without an environmental impact study of office needs, classrooms needs and so on. We’re in a position to apply that kind of leverage. 

· There are many four year degrees coming. The students that I feel have tremendous needs that don’t get met are some of our current students such as weekend college. 

· We have to be careful about what degrees we choose. We have other options such as West Oahu and Outreach. We can’t be everything that everyone needs. We need to be careful about our resources. Instead of doing a lot of stuff not well, let’s do what we do well.

Funding sources:

· How many programs are funded by Perkins grant and will these be supported by Senior Commission? Senior Commission will make no difference for funding of vocational programs.

· There are currently two funded positions, if the enrollment is low, where is the funding for counseling and other services for this program? The Institute for Astronomy stated they would fund lecturers at no cost if we don’t have the funds for that. The counselor position will have to either come from somewhere else or be cut. The outlook for additional support from National Science Foundation looks very good. Either the services would be allocated from general fund, legislative request or services cut. 

Current timing:

· A delay may jeopardize our research group’s willingness to support. It would also jeopardize students who will be delayed in taking these courses. Very soon these types of jobs will be available. 

· Is it really going to be something that helps our economy as a whole? If so, we can get funding. Is there a negative consequence to waiting before we do an environmental impact study?

Additional information:

· Members of the senate were emailed notes of the discussion with Teri Canon, WASC Senior Representative.

Student Support:

· Tiffany Iida spoke on behalf of the Student Government in support of the AET. 

Bruce Butler moved to vote that we are willing to move forward to Senior Commission. The motion was Seconded by Mark Hoffman. 

Yes: 70

No: 21

Abstentions: 1

The senate voted to move forward to WASC Senior Commission.

Robyn Klein thanked and congratulated Michele Katsutani on her third year as Senate Chair. 

VI.   Standing Committee Reports/Updates

· Curriculum – BK Griesemer

BK Griesemer presented the curriculum committee’s motion to approve the following curriculum deletion proposals (author: Cindy Foreman):

            2008.36: WELD 22B: Hand Power Tools 

            2008.37: WELD 22C: Oxyfuel Welding, Cutting, Brazing 

            2008.38: WELD 22D: Arc Welding I

            2008.39: WELD 22E: Arc Welding II

            2008.40: WELD 22F: Structural Steel & Metallurgy

            2008.41: WELD 32B: Introduction to MIG Welding

            2008.42: WELD 32D: Arc Welding III

            2008.43: WELD 32E: Fabrication Practicum I

            2008.44: WELD 32F: Fabrication Practicum II

            2008.45: BLPR 20: Mechanical Drawing

            2008.46: BLPR 30: Blueprint Reading for Welders

            2008.47: DRAFT 47: Architectural History I

            2008.48: DRAFT 49: Architectural History II

 

See CARs on curriculum website for more information. The committee voted unanimously on a voice vote to approve all these deletions.  (Note: The Voc-Tech department voted to keep WELD 32C: Introduction to TIG Welding due to recent changes in the Automotive Industry.)

 

Kate Acks seconded the motion to delete all 2008.36-2008.48. The motion was approved. 

BK Griesemer presented the curriculum committee’s motion to approve curriculum proposal:

2008. 35: BAS in Applied Engineering Technology (AET) Program Proposal – New Academic Program – Author: Mark Hoffman. 

(The proposal was unanimously approved for recommendation to the senate via paper ballot vote taken on Tuesday, March 3, 2009.)

Mark Hoffman presented the following: 

· Please read the proposal at http://www.hawaii.edu/mcc/cc/F08_CAR/2008.35_AET_BAS_3_5_09_Full_Proposal.pdf.)
· This is a strong proposal that meets the need of the community. Maui Economic Board agrees this degree is critical to our economy. The budget is well thought out and responsible. There’s a meeting on Monday with Manoa, Hilo, in Johnsrud’s office. The curriculum is being designed by Dr. Park, Dr. Reader, Hoffman, and PhD faculty, post docs and grad students to make an effective and exciting new curriculum. 

Discussion: Can you identify any resources classroom, office, or space that we are currently lacking to meet the needs of this degree?

Mark Hoffman reported we need additional laboratory. We’ve needed to displace some IT classes to use Kaaike 218 lab. Lab space is available at Tech Park and in Pukalani. We have world class instruments that will be unique to our BAS students.  When we move into the new Science building, Ka‘a‘ike 218 will be returned. 

Dan Kruse seconded the motion to approve curriculum proposal 2008.35. 

Yes: 57 

No: 14

Abstention: 1 

The motion passed.

Curriculum Deadline - Deadline for Spring Curriculum Proposals remains Monday, April 6, 2009.  Please let your Curriculum Rep know what you are planning to submit.  The fall curriculum proposal deadline is presently set for Monday, October 5, 2009. 

Curriculum Central – Work has just begun on the conversion to Curriculum Central.  Building the interface will take awhile and the faculty will be apprised of the progress and plans. 
5-year Review – Do it now! There are over 220 courses that are up for the required 5-year review.  The list for each department has been sent out to the Department Chairs. 
Curriculum Proposals – The curriculum proposals from Fall have all been signed by the Chancellor. The nursing program proposals were very ell done. You should have received a paper copy with all the signatures for your files.  Next up for review is the ATP for Ocean Science (formerly title Applied Ocean Sciences) and the program proposal for Malama Ahupuaa, the proposed associate degree in the field of natural and cultural resource. 

Curriculum Committee Meetings - Curriculum Committee meetings are scheduled for Tuesdays at 3:00 PM for Spring semester 2009 and Fall semester 2009 in Ka Lama 102.
College-wide Creativity SLO Outcomes – The six outcomes under the college-wide SLO: Creativity: Express original ideas through a variety of forms were approved by the Senate at the February meeting and the resolution is being forwarded to administration. 
College-wide SLO Assessment Project – This project was launched at the end of February. And the work done by each community has been awesome.  Each team has taken the assignment to develop an assessment tool for a specific CCOWIQ SLO and “run” with it.  The discussions were lively and the results at the end Friday’s session were excellent.  Each faculty-learning community is lead by a team member from the college-wide Assessment Team and a discipline expert.  

Thanks to all the community leadership members:  Written Communication: Lead: Tim Marmack, DE: Elisabeth Armstrong; Oral Communications: Lead: Ron St. John, Assistant Lead: Ben Marquez, DE: Whitney Kim; Quantitative Reasoning: Lead: Kate Acks, DE: Alf Wolf; Critical Thinking: Lead: Ryan Daniels, DE: Bud Clark; Information Retrieval: Lead: Anne Scharnhorst, Assistant Lead: Lisa Deneen, DE: Chuck Carletta; Creativity: Lead: Julie Powers, DE: Mike Takemoto and Jennifer Owens.  Also helping each community were Process Facilitators from the Critical Thinking community which had had ahead start on their SLO; thank you, Bud Clark, Diane Meyer, David Grooms, Eric Engh, and Donna Harbin.

The final meeting for the semester will be on Thursday, April 30th, at 4:30 in Ka Lama 103.  Everyone is welcome. Each faculty-learning community will report on what they have developed for their specific CCOWIQ SLO and what the plans are for piloting the assessment tool in fall.  Everyone is invited to attend this meeting whether you served on a community or not.  In Spring 2010 the communities will meet again to assess their progress, make adjusts and decide on next steps.

Assignment Alignment - BK will continue to lead the Assignment Alignment Project.  All faculty members are asked to participate.  This is great way to get to know your course better and to understand how it fits into the program and college and therefore into a student’s learning path.

· Assessment

Jan Moore reported the following: 
CTE Assessment Project - The next workshop will be on Thursday, April 23 at 4:30 in Ka Lama. 204 for the CTE programs to report on the progress made on assessment this semester.  During March Jan will work with program coordinators individually to help develop the tools to move forward in assessment. If you need assistance in moving forward on assessment, please contact Jan.

Accreditation – Assessment continues to be of major concern to both WASC accrediting commissions and therefore to the college.   

Assessment Team Meetings – The next Assessment Team meeting is scheduled for Thursday, April 23, at 2:45 PM, in Ka Lama 103.
· Planning & Budget – C. Foreman

Cindy Foreman reported the following: We are in good shape. We anticipated $2.3 million TFSF and, if all students pay, we’ll come in at $2.4 million. 

       -      Current carry over reserve amount $373,493
-       Additional Spring tuition revenues $300,000
-       Enrollment growth funds $418,000
     Total Additional Funds = 1,091,403
Draft of costs include the following:

-       $300,000 for carry-over for next year . Must be set-aside to meet accreditation standards.
-       Outstanding bill of old dorms: $110,000  Needs to retire this old debt before re-purposing the dorms.
-       Renovate and repurpose old dorms: $120,000  Estimate
-       Department chairs were asked to submit wish lists that totaled $300,000 and we’ll fund $93,000 of that $300,000. (This is all money that must be spent by end of June.)  Department chairs have information on exactly how this money will be spent
-       We need additional money for lecturers: $306,000  Lecture costs exceeded budgeted amounts this year, this relates directly to Enrollment Growth Funds which were designed to pay for the added lecture taught courses as well as covering other costs associated with added courses.
-       Maintenance agreement expenses for super computers of about $20,000

-       Instructional Remedial Support $30,000 

-       Fill behind $10,000

-       Reassigned time costs $66,000

-       Student services and student help money $33,300

-       Increased credit card charges for student credit card transactions: $15,000. 

 
In addition
-        We under budgeted again for electricity costs. Already close to $93,000 under budget for electricity bill. 

-     Cost savings from reduction in MECO rates tied to reduction in cost of Crude Oil.  Also, library chiller not used in fall semester.  New A/C system for Science Building.  Other energy savings measures, some as a result of work done by Rick Miller on Sabbatical last year. 

-     One possible plan is to retrofit Molokai Ed Center with LED lighting system with this $25,545, which if successful could be brought here as well.
-        If we carry-over more than the required $300,000 there is a possibility the state could take it to meet budget shortfalls elsewhere.  We are being encouraged to make sure and spend all allotted and available funds this year in anticipation of tighter budgets next year.  The idea is to buy what you will NEED to teach next fall's courses, this is not an invitation to use funds irresponsibly.
Legislative Update
-     $100,000 still alive for Molokai Ed Center Plan

-     Removal of remaining Asbestos roofing in the industrial shop area.  Furniture for new Science Building
Other possibilities:
-       If Federal stimulus money for shovel ready projects were to come MCC, two projects are proposed: $12 million to cover back parking lot with photovoltaic carports and $2 million for new Science Building photovoltaics.
-       Buy supplies this year with the idea we might get less money next from the state year. Our enrollment, however, is growing so we will likely have additional Tuition & Fee revenue next year that will help us get by.
 
Please email Cindy for more information or if you have questions. 
 
Discussion: 
-       How would we have paid for these normally? Why aren’t we paying for normal operating fees out of normal operating expenses? 
-       There are funding opportunities to maintain the photovoltaics.
· IT-Committee – R. Riley

Renee Riley reported last week we had Julie Powers’ presentation on Multiple Intelligences, also available on Laulima. Friday, March 20, 10:30am in TLC L-02 meeting will be on managing distressed students. 

· Nominations & Elections – J. Powers

Julie Powers reported we have the following nominations so far. Voting will be done via Survey Monkey. 

Math Science: Ann Emmsley

Nursing: Gayle Early

Language Arts: Laura Lees

Voc Tech: Kyle Takushi

Dorothy Pyle moved to close the nominations. Mark Hoffman seconded. The motion passed. 
VII.   Ad Hoc Committee Reports/Updates                     

· Social – E. Peterson

Ellen Peterson reported the IT-C committee and Social Committee will be teaming up to throw the end of the semester party on May 1. 

VIII. Announcements

· President McClain to visit May 1st 2pm or 2:30 pm   
· Senate meeting for May 1st begins at 1:00 p.m.

IX.    Next Meeting

· April 3, 2009, 1:30 p.m. Please note, the meeting is the first Friday of the month.)

X.    Meeting Adjourned
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